

1313 Sherman Street, Room 718 Denver, CO 80203

March 20, 2017

Green Ditch Company Ms. Anne Smith, President 229 Terry Street Longmont, CO 80501

RE: Notice to Proceed – WSRF Grant – CTGG1 2017-1569 Green Ditch Diversion Rehabilitation And Fish Passage Project in the South Platte River Basin

Dear Anne,

This letter is to inform you that contract to assist in the above WSRF grant project has been approved. The original contract documents will be mailed to you.

With the executed agreement, you are now able to proceed with the project and invoice the State of Colorado for costs incurred through December 1, 2018. Please provide the project name, contract number and basin when corresponding with or invoicing for your project along with providing back-up documentation of cost incurred for the WSRF portion of the grant according to the original scope of work. Upon receipt of your invoice(s), the State of Colorado will provide payment no later than 30 days after review and signed approval of the project manager.

Please refer to the WSRF Criteria & Guidelines for reporting requirements for the six month progress report and final deliverable requirements in order to avoid a delay in payment. A 90-day advance notice is required in the event you are seeking an amendment to the term of the contract and will require an official letter of request to the CWCB project manager briefly describing the need for the extension, updated insurance certificates and updated schedule.

If you have any questions or concerns regarding the project, please contact Chris Sturm, Project Manager at 303-866-3441 x3236 or at chris.sturm@state.co.us. When submitting invoices and progress reports, please cc both PM and myself. You can contact me at 303-866-3441 ext. 3250 for additional invoicing and payment disbursement questions.

Thank you.

Sincerely,

//s//

Doriann Vigil Program Assistant II O 303-866-3441 ext. 3250 1313 Sherman Street, Rm. 719, Denver, CO 80203 Dori.vigil@state.co.us / cwcb.state.co.com

Attachments Cc: Todd Doherty



CMS#87444 CORE: Contract# CTGG12017-1569

STATE OF COLORADO COLORADO WATER CONSERVATION BOARD GRANT AGREEMENT with

GREEN DITCH COMPANY

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. PARTIES	1
2. EFFECTIVE DATE AND NOTICE OF NONLIABILITY	1
3. RECITALS	1
4. DEFINITIONS	
5. TERM and EARLY TERMINATION.	
6. STATEMENT OF WORK	
7. PAYMENTS TO GRANTEE	
8. REPORTING - NOTIFICATION	
9. GRANTEE RECORDS	
10. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION-STATE RECORDS	
11. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	
12. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	6
13. INSURANCE	7
14. BREACH	
15. REMEDIES	
16. NOTICES and REPRESENTATIVES	
17. RIGHTS IN DATA, DOCUMENTS, AND COMPUTER SOFTWARE	
18. GOVERNMENTAL IMMUNITY	
19. STATEWIDE GRANT MANAGEMENT SYSTEM	11
20. GENERAL PROVISIONS	
21. COLORADO SPECIAL PROVISIONS	
22. SIGNATURE PAGE	
23. EXHIBIT A - STATEMENT OF WORK	Exhibit A
24. EXHIBIT B – PERFORMANCE MONITORING PROVISIONS	Exhibit B

1. PARTIES

This Grant Agreement (hereinafter called "Grant") is entered into by and between Green Ditch Company (hereinafter called "Grantee"), and the STATE OF COLORADO acting by and through the Department of Natural Resources, Colorado Water Conservation Board (hereinafter called the "State or CWCB".

2. EFFECTIVE DATE AND NOTICE OF NONLIABILITY.

This Grant shall not be effective or enforceable until it is approved and signed by the Colorado State Controller or designee (hereinafter called the "Effective Date"). The State shall not be liable to pay or reimburse Grantee for any performance hereunder, including, but not limited to costs or expenses incurred, or be bound by any provision hereof prior to the Effective Date.

3. RECITALS

A. Authority, Appropriation, and Approval

Authority for the agency entering into this Contract arises from Colorado Revised Statutes (CRS) 39-29-109(2)(c), 37-75-104(2)(c) and 37-75-102 et al., and Senate Bill 06-179 adopted by the 2006 General Assembly, and a sufficient unencumbered balance thereof remains available for payment. Required approvals, clearance and coordination have been accomplished from and with appropriate agencies.

B. Consideration

The Parties acknowledge that the mutual promises and covenants contained herein and other good and valuable consideration are sufficient and adequate to support this Grant.

C. Purpose

The Water Supply Reserve Account provides money for grants and loans to complete water activities, which are broadly defined and include water supply and environmental projects and/or studies. This Grant project is for the Green Ditch Diversion Rehabilitation and Fish Passage Project South Platte River Basin.

D. References

All references in this Grant to sections (whether spelled out or using the § symbol), subsections, exhibits or other attachments, are references to sections, subsections, exhibits or other attachments contained herein or incorporated as a part hereof, unless otherwise noted.

4. DEFINITIONS

The following terms as used herein shall be construed and interpreted as follows:

A. Budget

"Budget" means the budget for the Work described in Exhibit A.

B. Evaluation

"Evaluation" means the process of examining Grantee's Work and rating it based on criteria established in **§6** and **Exhibit A and B.**

C. Exhibits and other Attachments

The following are attached hereto and incorporated by reference herein: **Exhibit A** (Statement of Work), **Exhibit B** (Performance Monitoring Provisions).

D. Goods

"Goods" means tangible material acquired, produced, or delivered by Grantee either separately or in conjunction with the Services Grantee renders hereunder.

E. Grant

"Grant" means this Grant, its terms and conditions, attached exhibits, documents incorporated by reference under the terms of this Grant, and any future modifying agreements, exhibits, attachments or references incorporated herein pursuant to Colorado State law, Fiscal Rules, and State Controller Policies.

F. Grant Funds

"Grant Funds" means available funds payable by the State to Grantee pursuant to this Grant.

G. Party or Parties

"Party" means the State or Grantee and "Parties" means both the State and Grantee.

H. Program

"Program" means the Water Supply Reserve Account grant program that provides the funding for this Grant.

I. Review

"Review" means examining Grantee's Work to ensure that it is adequate, accurate, correct and in accordance with the criteria established in **§6** and **Exhibit A and B**.

J. Services

"Services" means the required services to be performed by Grantee pursuant to this Grant.

K. Subgrantee

"Subgrantee" means third-parties, if any, engaged by Grantee to aid in performance of its obligations.

L. Work

"Work" means the tasks and activities Grantee is required to perform to fulfill its obligations under this Grant and **Exhibit A and B**, including the performance of the Services and delivery of the Goods.

M. Work Product

"Work Product" means the tangible or intangible results of Grantee's Work, including, but not limited to, software, research, reports, studies, data, photographs, negatives or other finished or unfinished documents, drawings, models, surveys, maps, materials, or work product of any type, including drafts.

5. TERM

A. Intial Term-Work Commencement

The Parties' respective performances under this Grant shall commence on the date the Agreement is signed by the State Controller or delegate (Effective Date). This Grant shall terminate on December 1, 2018 unless sooner terminated or further extended as specified elsewhere herein.

B. Two Month Extension

The State, at its sole discretion upon written notice to Grantee as provided in **§16**, may unilaterally extend the term of this Grant for a period not to exceed two months if the Parties are negotiating a replacement Grant at or near the end of any initial term or any extension thereof. The provisions of this Grant in effect when such notice is given, including, but not limited to prices, rates, and delivery requirements, shall remain in effect during the two month extension. The two-month extension shall immediately terminate when and if a replacement Grant is approved and signed by the Colorado State Controller.

6. STATEMENT OF WORK

A. Completion

Grantee shall complete the Work and its other obligations as described herein and in **Exhibit A** on or before December 1, 2018. The State shall not be liable to compensate Grantee for any Work performed prior to the Effective Date or after the termination of this Grant.

B. Goods and Services

Grantee shall procure Goods and Services necessary to complete the Work. Such procurement shall be accomplished using the Grant Funds and shall not increase the maximum amount payable hereunder by the State.

C. Employees

All persons employed by Grantee or Subgrantees shall be considered Grantee's or Subgrantees' employee(s) for all purposes hereunder and shall not be employees of the State for any purpose as a result of this Grant.

7. PAYMENTS TO GRANTEE

The State shall, in accordance with the provisions of this **§7**, pay Grantee in the following amounts and using the methods set forth below:

A. Maximum Amount

The maximum amount payable under this Grant to Grantee by the State is **\$245,000**, as determined by the State from available funds. Grantee agrees to provide any additional funds required for the successful completion of the Work. Payments to Grantee are limited to the unpaid obligated balance of the Grant as set forth in **Exhibit A**. The maximum amount payble by the State to Grantee during each State fiscal year of this Grant shall be:

\$245,000 in FY2017
\$245,000 in FY2018, minus any funds expended in FY2017
\$245,000 in FY2019, minus any funds expended in FY2017,
FY20108 and FY2019

B. Payment

i. Interim and Final Payments

Any payment allowed under this Grant or in **Exhibit A** shall comply with State Fiscal Rules and be made in accordance with the provisions of this Grant or such Exhibit. Grantee shall initiate any payment requests by submitting invoices to the State in the form and manner set forth and approved by the State.

ii. Interest

The State shall fully pay each invoice within 45 days of receipt thereof if the amount invoiced represents performance by Grantee previously accepted by the State. Uncontested amounts not paid by the State within 45 days may, if Grantee so requests, bear interest on the unpaid balance beginning on the 46th day at a rate not to exceed one percent per month until paid in full; provided, however, that interest shall not accrue on unpaid amounts that are subject to a good faith dispute. Grantee shall

invoice the State separately for accrued interest on delinquent amounts. The billing shall reference the delinquent payment, the number of day's interest to be paid and the interest rate.

iii. Available Funds-Contingency-Termination

The State is prohibited by law from making fiscal commitments beyond the term of the State's current fiscal year. Therefore, Grantee's compensation is contingent upon the continuing availability of State appropriations as provided in the Colorado Special Provisions, set forth below. If federal funds are used with this Grant in whole or in part, the State's performance hereunder is contingent upon the continuing availability of such funds. Payments pursuant to this Grant shall be made only from available funds encumbered for this Grant and the State's liability for such payments shall be limited to the amount remaining of such encumbered funds. If State or federal funds are not appropriated, or otherwise become unavailable to fund this Grant, the State may immediately terminate this Grant in whole or in part without further liability in accordance with the provisions herein.

iv. Erroneous Payments

At the State's sole discretion, payments made to Grantee in error for any reason, including, but not limited to overpayments or improper payments, and unexpended or excess funds received by Grantee, may be recovered from Grantee by deduction from subsequent payments under this Grant or other Grants, grants or agreements between the State and Grantee or by other appropriate methods and collected as a debt due to the State. Such funds shall not be paid to any person or entity other than the State.

C. Use of Funds

Grant Funds shall be used only for eligible costs identified herein and/or in the Budget. The State's total consideration shall not exceed the maximum amount shown herein.

D. Matching Funds

Grantee shall provide matching funds as provided in **Exhibit A.** Grantee shall have raised the full amount of matching funds prior to the Effective Date and shall report to the State regarding the status of such funds upon request.

8. REPORTING - NOTIFICATION

Reports, Evaluations, and Reviews required under this **§8** shall be in accordance with the procedures of and in such form as prescribed by the State and in accordance with **§19**, if applicable.

A. Performance, Progress, Personnel, and Funds

State shall submit a report to the Grantee upon expiration or sooner termination of this Grant, containing an Evaluation and Review of Grantee's performance and the final status of Grantee's obligations hereunder. In addition, Grantee shall comply with all reporting requirements, if any, set forth in **Exhibit A and B**.

B. Litigation Reporting

Within 10 days after being served with any pleading in a legal action filed with a court or administrative agency, related to this Grant or which may affect Grantee's ability to perform its obligations hereunder, Grantee shall notify the State of such action and deliver copies of such pleadings to the State's principal representative as identified herein. If the State's principal representative is not then serving, such notice and copies shall be delivered to the Executive Director of Colorado Department of Natural Resources.

C. Performance Outside the State of Colorado and/or the United States

[Not applicable if Grant Funds include any federal funds] Following the Effective Date, Grantee shall provide written notice to the State, in accordance with §16 (Notices and Representatives), within 20 days of the earlier to occur of Grantee's decision to perform, or its execution of an agreement with a Subgrantee to perform, Services outside the State of Colorado and/or the United States. Such notice shall specify the type of Services to be performed outside the State of Colorado and/or the United States and the reason why it is necessary or advantageous to perform such Services at such location or locations. All notices received by the State pursuant to this §8.C shall be posted on the Colorado Department of Personnel & Administration's website. Knowing failure by Grantee to provide notice to the State under this §8.C shall constitute a material breach of this Grant.

D. Noncompliance

Grantee's failure to provide reports and notify the State in a timely manner in accordance with this **§8** may result in the delay of payment of funds and/or termination as provided under this Grant.

E. Subgrants

Copies of any and all subgrants entered into by Grantee to perform its obligations hereunder shall be submitted to the State or its principal representative upon request by the State. Any and all subgrants entered into by Grantee related to its performance hereunder shall comply with all applicable federal and state laws and shall provide that such subgrants be governed by the laws of the State of Colorado.

9. GRANTEE RECORDS

Grantee shall make, keep, maintain and allow inspection and monitoring of the following records:

A. Maintenance

Grantee shall make, keep, maintain, and allow inspection and monitoring by the State of a complete file of all records, documents, communications, notes and other written materials, electronic media files, and communications, pertaining in any manner to the Work or the delivery of Services (including, but not limited to the operation of programs) or Goods hereunder. Grantee shall maintain such records (the Record Retention Period) until the last to occur of the following: (i) a period of three years after the date this Grant is completed or terminated, or (ii) final payment is made hereunder, whichever is later, or (iii) for such further period as may be necessary to resolve any pending matters, or (iv) if an audit is occurring, or Grantee has received notice that an audit is pending, then until such audit has been completed and its findings have been resolved (the "Record Retention Period").

B. Inspection

Grantee shall permit the State, the federal government and any other duly authorized agent of a governmental agency to audit, inspect, examine, excerpt, copy and/or transcribe Grantee's records related to this Grant during the Record Retention Period for a period of three years following termination of this Grant or final payment hereunder, whichever is later, to assure compliance with the terms hereof or to evaluate Grantee's performance hereunder. The State reserves the right to inspect the Work at all reasonable times and places during the term of this Grant, including any extension. If the Work fails to conform to the requirements of this Grant, the State may require Grantee promptly to bring the Work into conformity with Grant requirements, at Grantee's sole expense. If the Work cannot be brought into conformance by reperformance or other corrective measures, the State may require Grantee to take necessary action to ensure that future performance conforms to Grant requirements and exercise the remedies available under this Grant, at law or inequity in lieu of or in conjunction with such corrective measures.

C. Monitoring

Grantee shall permit the State, the federal government, and other governmental agencies having jurisdiction, in their sole discretion, to monitor all activities conducted by Grantee pursuant to the terms of this Grant using any reasonable procedure, including, but not limited to: internal evaluation procedures, examination of program data, special analyses, on-site checking, formal audit examinations, or any other procedures. All monitoring controlled by the State shall be performed in a manner that shall not unduly interfere with Grantee's performance hereunder.

D. Final Audit Report

If an audit is performed on Grantee's records for any fiscal year covering a portion of the term of this Grant, Grantee shall submit a copy of the final audit report to the State or its principal representative at the address specified herein.

10. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION-STATE RECORDS

Grantee shall comply with the provisions of this **§10** if it becomes privy to confidential information in connection with its performance hereunder. Confidential information, includes, but is not necessarily limited to, state records, personnel records, and information concerning individuals.

A. Confidentiality

Grantee shall keep all State records and information confidential at all times and to comply with all laws and regulations concerning confidentiality of information. Any request or demand by a third party for State records and information in the possession of Grantee shall be immediately forwarded to the State's principal representative.

B. Notification

Grantee shall notify its agent, employees, Subgrantees, and assigns who may come into contact with State records and confidential information that each is subject to the confidentiality requirements set forth herein, and shall provide each with a written explanation of such requirements before they are permitted to access such records and information.

C. Use, Security, and Retention

Confidential information of any kind shall not be distributed or sold to any third party or used by Grantee or its agents in any way, except as authorized by this Grant or approved in writing by the State. Grantee shall provide and maintain a secure environment that ensures confidentiality of all State records and other confidential information wherever located. Confidential information shall not be retained in any files or otherwise by Grantee or its agents, except as permitted in this Grant or approved in writing by the State.

D. Disclosure-Liability

Disclosure of State records or other confidential information by Grantee for any reason may be cause for legal action by third parties against Grantee, the State or their respective agents. Grantee shall indemnify, save, and hold harmless the State, its employees and agents, against any and all claims, damages, liability and court awards including costs, expenses, and attorney fees and related costs, incurred as a result of any act or omission by Grantee, or its employees, agents, Subgrantees, or assignees pursuant to this **§10**.

11. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

Grantee shall not engage in any business or personal activities or practices or maintain any relationships which conflict in any way with the full performance of Grantee's obligations hereunder. Grantee acknowledges that with respect to this Grant, even the appearance of a conflict of interest is harmful to the State's interests. Absent the State's prior written approval, Grantee shall refrain from any practices, activities or relationships that reasonably appear to be in conflict with the full performance of Grantee's obligations to the State hereunder. If a conflict or appearance exists, or if Grantee is uncertain whether a conflict or the appearance of a conflict of interest exists, Grantee shall submit to the State a disclosure statement setting forth the relevant details for the State's consideration. Failure to promptly submit a disclosure statement or to follow the State's direction in regard to the apparent conflict constitutes a breach of this Grant.

12. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

Grantee makes the following specific representations and warranties, each of which was relied on by the State in entering into this Grant.

A. Standard and Manner of Performance

Grantee shall perform its obligations hereunder in accordance with the highest standards of care, skill and diligence in the industry, trades or profession and in the sequence and manner set forth in this Grant.

B. Legal Authority – Grantee and Grantee's Signatory

Grantee warrants that it possesses the legal authority to enter into this Grant and that it has taken all actions required by its procedures, by-laws, and/or applicable laws to exercise that authority, and to lawfully authorize its undersigned signatory to execute this Grant, or any part thereof, and to bind Grantee to its terms. If requested by the State, Grantee shall provide the State with proof of Grantee's authority to enter into this Grant within 15 days of receiving such request.

C. Licenses, Permits, Etc.

Grantee represents and warrants that as of the Effective Date it has, and that at all times during the term hereof it shall have, at its sole expense, all licenses, certifications, approvals, insurance, permits, and other authorization required by law to perform its obligations hereunder. Grantee warrants that it shall maintain all necessary licenses, certifications, approvals, insurance, permits, and other authorizations required to properly perform this Grant, without reimbursement by the State or other adjustment in Grant Funds. Additionally, all employees and agents of Grantee perform their responsibilities. Grantee, if a foreign corporation or other foreign entity transacting business in the State of Colorado, further warrants that it currently has obtained and shall maintain any applicable certificate of authority to transact business in the State of Colorado and has designated a registered agent in Colorado to accept service of process. Any revocation, withdrawal or non-renewal of licenses, certifications, approvals, insurance, permits or any such similar

requirements necessary for Grantee to properly perform the terms of this Grant shall be deemed to be a material breach by Grantee and constitute grounds for termination of this Grant.

13. INSURANCE

Grantee and its Subgrantees shall obtain and maintain insurance as specified in this section at all times during the term of this Grant: All policies evidencing the insurance coverage required hereunder shall be issued by insurance companies satisfactory to Grantee and the State.

A. Grantee

i. Public Entities

If Grantee is a "public entity" within the meaning of the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act, CRS §24-10-101, et seq., as amended (the "GIA"), then Grantee shall maintain at all times during the term of this Grant such liability insurance, by commercial policy or self-insurance, as is necessary to meet its liabilities under the GIA. Grantee shall show proof of such insurance satisfactory to the State, if requested by the State. Grantee shall require each Grant with Subgrantees that are public entities, providing Goods or Services hereunder, to include the insurance requirements necessary to meet Subgrantee's liabilities under the GIA.

ii. Non-Public Entities

If Grantee is not a "public entity" within the meaning of the GIA, Grantee shall obtain and maintain during the term of this Grant insurance coverage and policies meeting the same requirements set forth in **§13(B)** with respect to Subgrantees that are not "public entities".

B. Grantee and Subgrantees

Grantee shall require each Grant with Subgrantees, other than those that are public entities, providing Goods or Services in connection with this Grant, to include insurance requirements substantially similar to the following:

i. Worker's Compensation

Worker's Compensation Insurance as required by State statute, and Employer's Liability Insurance covering all of Grantee and Subgrantee employees acting within the course and scope of their employment.

ii. General Liability

Commercial General Liability Insurance written on ISO occurrence form CG 00 01 10/93 or equivalent, covering premises operations, fire damage, independent contractors, products and completed operations, blanket contractual liability, personal injury, and advertising liability with minimum limits as follows: (a) \$1,000,000 each occurrence; (b) \$2,000,000 general aggregate; (c) \$1,000,000 products and completed operations aggregate; and (d) \$50,000 any one fire. If any aggregate limit is reduced below \$1,000,000 because of claims made or paid, Subgrantee shall immediately obtain additional insurance to restore the full aggregate limit and furnish to Grantee a certificate or other document satisfactory to Grantee showing compliance with this provision.

iii. Automobile Liability

Automobile Liability Insurance covering any auto (including owned, hired and non-owned autos) with a minimum limit of \$1,000,000 each accident combined single limit.

iv. Additional Insured

Grantee and the State shall be named as additional insured on the Commercial General Liability and Automobile Liability Insurance policies (leases and construction Grants require additional insured coverage for completed operations on endorsements CG 2010 11/85, CG 2037, or equivalent).

v. Primacy of Coverage

Coverage required of Grantee and Subgrantees shall be primary over any insurance or self-insurance program carried by Grantee or the State.

vi. Cancellation

The above insurance policies shall include provisions preventing cancellation or non-renewal without at least 45 days prior notice to the Grantee and Grantee shall forward such notice to the State in accordance with **§16** (Notices and Representatives) within seven days of Grantee's receipt of such notice.

vii. Subrogation Waiver

All insurance policies in any way related to this Grant and secured and maintained by Grantee or its Subgrantees as required herein shall include clauses stating that each carrier shall waive all rights of recovery, under subrogation or otherwise, against Grantee or the State, its agencies, institutions, organizations, officers, agents, employees, and volunteers.

C. Certificates

Grantee and all Subgrantees shall provide certificates showing insurance coverage required hereunder to the State within seven business days of the Effective Date of this Grant. No later than 15 days prior to the expiration date of any such coverage, Grantee and each Subgrantee shall deliver to the State or Grantee certificates of insurance evidencing renewals thereof. In addition, upon request by the State at any other time during the term of this Grant or any subgrant, Grantee and each Subgrantee shall, within 10 days of such request, supply to the State evidence satisfactory to the State of compliance with the provisions of this **§13**.

14. BREACH

A. Defined

In addition to any breaches specified in other sections of this Grant, the failure of either Party to perform any of its material obligations hereunder, in whole or in part or in a timely or satisfactory manner, constitutes a breach. The institution of proceedings under any bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or similar law, by or against Grantee, or the appointment of a receiver or similar officer for Grantee or any of its property, which is not vacated or fully stayed within 20 days after the institution or occurrence thereof, shall also constitute a breach.

B. Notice and Cure Period

In the event of a breach, notice of such shall be given in writing by the aggrieved Party to the other Party in the manner provided in **§16**. If such breach is not cured within 30 days of receipt of written notice, or if a cure cannot be completed within 30 days, or if cure of the breach has not begun within 30 days and pursued with due diligence, the State may exercise any of the remedies set forth in **§15**. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the State, in its sole discretion, need not provide advance notice or a cure period and may immediately terminate this Grant in whole or in part if reasonably necessary to preserve public safety or to prevent immediate public crisis.

15. REMEDIES

If Grantee is in breach under any provision of this Grant, the State shall have all of the remedies listed in this **§15** in addition to all other remedies set forth in other sections of this Grant following the notice and cure period set forth in **§14(B)**. The State may exercise any or all of the remedies available to it, in its sole discretion, concurrently or consecutively.

A. Termination for Cause and/or Breach

If Grantee fails to perform any of its obligations hereunder with such diligence as is required to ensure its completion in accordance with the provisions of this Grant and in a timely manner, the State may notify Grantee of such non-performance in accordance with the provisions herein. If Grantee thereafter fails to promptly cure such non-performance within the cure period, the State, at its option, may terminate this entire Grant or such part of this Grant as to which there has been delay or a failure to properly perform. Exercise by the State of this right shall not be deemed a breach of its obligations hereunder. Grantee shall continue performance of this Grant to the extent not terminated, if any.

i. Obligations and Rights

To the extent specified in any termination notice, Grantee shall not incur further obligations or render further performance hereunder past the effective date of such notice, and shall terminate outstanding orders and subcontracts with third parties. However, Grantee shall complete and deliver to the State all Work, Services and Goods not cancelled by the termination notice and may incur obligations as are necessary to do so within this Grant's terms. At the sole discretion of the State, Grantee shall assign to the State all of Grantee's right, title, and interest under such terminated orders or subcontracts. Upon termination, Grantee shall take timely, reasonable and necessary action to protect and preserve property in the possession of Grantee in which the State has an interest. All materials owned by the

State in the possession of Grantee shall be immediately returned to the State. All Work Product, at the option of the State, shall be delivered by Grantee to the State and shall become the State's property.

ii. Payments

The State shall reimburse Grantee only for accepted performance up to the date of termination. If, after termination by the State, it is determined that Grantee was not in breach or that Grantee's action or inaction was excusable, such termination shall be treated as a termination in the public interest and the rights and obligations of the Parties shall be the same as if this Grant had been terminated in the public interest, as described herein.

iii. Damages and Withholding

Notwithstanding any other remedial action by the State, Grantee also shall remain liable to the State for any damages sustained by the State by virtue of any breach under this Grant by Grantee and the State may withhold any payment to Grantee for the purpose of mitigating the State's damages, until such time as the exact amount of damages due to the State from Grantee is determined. The State may withhold any amount that may be due to Grantee as the State deems necessary to protect the State, including loss as a result of outstanding liens or claims of former lien holders, or to reimburse the State for the excess costs incurred in procuring similar goods or services. Grantee shall be liable for excess costs incurred by the State in procuring from third parties replacement Work, Services or substitute Goods as cover.

B. Early Termination in the Public Interest

The State is entering into this Grant for the purpose of carrying out the public policy of the State of Colorado, as determined by its Governor, General Assembly, and/or Courts. If this Grant ceases to further the public policy of the State, the State, in its sole discretion, may terminate this Grant in whole or in part. Exercise by the State of this right shall not constitute a breach of the State's obligations hereunder. This subsection shall not apply to a termination of this Grant by the State for cause or breach by Grantee, which shall be governed by **§15(A)** or as otherwise specifically provided for herein.

i. Method and Content

The State shall notify Grantee of such termination in accordance with **§16**. The notice shall specify the effective date of the termination and whether it affects all or a portion of this Grant.

ii. Obligations and Rights

Upon receipt of a termination notice, Grantee shall be subject to and comply with the same obligations and rights set forth in 15(A)(i).

iii. Payments

If this Grant is terminated by the State pursuant to this **§15(B)**, Grantee shall be paid an amount which bears the same ratio to the total reimbursement under this Grant as the Services satisfactorily performed bear to the total Services covered by this Grant, less payments previously made. Additionally, if this Grant is less than 60% completed, the State may reimburse Grantee for a portion of actual out-of-pocket expenses (not otherwise reimbursed under this Grant) incurred by Grantee which are directly attributable to the uncompleted portion of Grantee's obligations hereunder; provided that the sum of any and all reimbursement shall not exceed the maximum amount payable to Grantee hereunder.

C. Remedies Not Involving Termination

The State, in its sole discretion, may exercise one or more of the following remedies in addition to other remedies available to it:

i. Suspend Performance

Suspend Grantee's performance with respect to all or any portion of this Grant pending necessary corrective action as specified by the State without entitling Grantee to an adjustment in price/cost or performance schedule. Grantee shall promptly cease performance and incurring costs in accordance with the State's directive and the State shall not be liable for costs incurred by Grantee after the suspension of performance under this provision.

ii. Withhold Payment

Withhold payment to Grantee until corrections in Grantee's performance are satisfactorily made and completed.

iii. Deny Payment

Deny payment for those obligations not performed, that due to Grantee's actions or inactions, cannot be performed or, if performed, would be of no value to the State; provided, that any denial of payment shall be reasonably related to the value to the State of the obligations not performed.

iv. Removal

Demand removal of any of Grantee's employees, agents, or Subgrantees whom the State deems incompetent, careless, insubordinate, unsuitable, or otherwise unacceptable, or whose continued relation to this Grant is deemed to be contrary to the public interest or not in the State's best interest.

v. Intellectual Property

If Grantee infringes on a patent, copyright, trademark, trade secret or other intellectual property right while performing its obligations under this Grant, Grantee shall, at the State's option (**a**) obtain for the State or Grantee the right to use such products and services; (**b**) replace any Goods, Services, or other product involved with non-infringing products or modify them so that they become non-infringing; or, (**c**) if neither of the foregoing alternatives are reasonably available, remove any infringing Goods, Services, or products and refund the price paid therefore to the State.

16. NOTICES and REPRESENTATIVES

Each individual identified below is the principal representative of the designating Party. All notices required to be given hereunder shall be hand delivered with receipt required or sent by certified or registered mail to such Party's principal representative at the address set forth below. In addition to, but not in lieu of a hard-copy notice, notice also may be sent by e-mail to the e-mail addresses, if any, set forth below. Either Party may from time to time designate by written notice substitute addresses or persons to whom such notices shall be sent. Unless otherwise provided herein, all notices shall be effective upon receipt.

A. State:

Mr. Chris Sturm, Stream Restoration Coordinator
Colordo Water Conservation Board
1313 Sherman Street, Suite 718
Denver, CO 80203
Chris.sturm@state.co.us

B. Grantee:

Ms. Anne Smith, President
Green Ditch Company
229 Terry Streeet
Longmont, CO 80501
annesmith@erlinc.com

17. RIGHTS IN DATA, DOCUMENTS, AND COMPUTER SOFTWARE

Any software, research, reports, studies, data, photographs, negatives or other documents, drawings, models, materials, or Work Product of any type, including drafts, prepared by Grantee in the performance of its obligations under this Grant shall be the exclusive property of the State and, all Work Product shall be delivered to the State by Grantee upon completion or termination hereof. The State's exclusive rights in such Work Product shall include, but not be limited to, the right to copy, publish, display, transfer, and prepare derivative works. Grantee shall not use, willingly allow, cause or permit such Work Product to be used for any purpose other than the performance of Grantee's obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of the State.

18. GOVERNMENTAL IMMUNITY

Notwithstanding any other provision to the contrary, nothing herein shall constitute a waiver, express or implied, of any of the immunities, rights, benefits, protection, or other provisions of the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act, CRS §24-10-101, et seq., as amended. Liability for claims for injuries to persons or property arising from the negligence of the State of Colorado, its departments, institutions, agencies, boards, officials, and employees is controlled and limited by the provisions of the Governmental Immunity Act and the risk management statutes, CRS §24-30-1501, et seq., as amended.

Page 10 of 16

19. STATEWIDE GRANT MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

If the maximum amount payable to Grantee under this Grant is \$100,000 or greater, either on the Effective Date or at anytime thereafter, this **\$19** applies.

Grantee agrees to be governed, and to abide, by the provisions of CRS §24-102-205, §24-102-206, §24-103-601, §24-103.5-101 and §24-105-102 concerning the monitoring of vendor performance on state Grants and inclusion of Grant performance information in a statewide Grant management system.

Grantee's performance shall be subject to Evaluation and Review in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Grant, State law, including CRS §24-103.5-101, and State Fiscal Rules, Policies and Guidance. Evaluation and Review of Grantee's performance shall be part of the normal Grant administration process and Grantee's performance will be systematically recorded in the statewide Grant Management System. Areas of Evaluation and Review shall include, but shall not be limited to quality, cost and timeliness. Collection of information relevant to the performance of Grantee's obligations under this Grant shall be determined by the specific requirements of such obligations and shall include factors tailored to match the requirements of Grantee's obligations. Such performance information shall be entered into the statewide Grant Management System at intervals established herein and a final Evaluation, Review and Rating shall be rendered within 30 days of the end of the Grant term. Grantee shall be notified following each performance Evaluation and Review, and shall address or correct any identified problem in a timely manner and maintain work progress.

Should the final performance Evaluation and Review determine that Grantee demonstrated a gross failure to meet the performance measures established hereunder, the Executive Director of the Colorado Department of Personnel & Administration (Executive Director), upon request by the CWCB, and showing of good cause, may debar Grantee and prohibit Grantee from bidding on future Grants. Grantee may contest the final Evaluation, Review and Rating by: (a) filing rebuttal statements, which may result in either removal or correction of the evaluation (CRS §24-105-102(6)), or (b) under CRS §24-105-102(6), exercising the debarment protest and appeal rights provided in CRS §§24-109-106, 107, 201 or 202, which may result in the reversal of the debarment and reinstatement of Grantee, by the Executive Director, upon a showing of good cause.

20. GENERAL PROVISIONS

A. Assignment and Subgrants

Grantee's rights and obligations hereunder are personal and may not be transferred, assigned or subgranted without the prior, written consent of the State. Any attempt at assignment, transfer, or subgranting without such consent shall be void. All assignments, subgrants, or Subgrantees approved by Grantee or the State are subject to all of the provisions hereof. Grantee shall be solely responsible for all aspects of subgranting arrangements and performance.

B. Binding Effect

Except as otherwise provided in **§20(A)**, all provisions herein contained, including the benefits and burdens, shall extend to and be binding upon the Parties' respective heirs, legal representatives, successors, and assigns.

C. Captions

The captions and headings in this Grant are for convenience of reference only, and shall not be used to interpret, define, or limit its provisions.

D. Counterparts

This Grant may be executed in multiple identical original counterparts, all of which shall constitute one agreement.

E. Entire Understanding

This Grant represents the complete integration of all understandings between the Parties and all prior representations and understandings, oral or written, are merged herein. Prior or contemporaneous additions, deletions, or other changes hereto shall not have any force or effect whatsoever, unless embodied herein.

F. Indemnification-General

Grantee shall indemnify, save, and hold harmless the State, its employees and agents, against any and all claims, damages, liability and court awards including costs, expenses, and attorney fees and related costs,

incurred as a result of any act or omission by Grantee, or its employees, agents, Subgrantees, or assignees pursuant to the terms of this Grant; however, the provisions hereof shall not be construed or interpreted as a waiver, express or implied, of any of the immunities, rights, benefits, protection, or other provisions, of the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act, CRS §24-10-101 et seq., or the Federal Tort Claims Act, 28 U.S.C. 2671 et seq., as applicable, as now or hereafter amended.

G. Jurisdiction and Venue

All suits, actions, or proceedings related to this Grant shall be held in the State of Colorado and exclusive venue shall be in the City and County of Denver.

H. Modification

i. By the Parties

Except as specifically provided in this Grant, modifications of this Grant shall not be effective unless agreed to in writing by the Parties in an amendment to this Grant, properly executed and approved in accordance with applicable Colorado State law, State Fiscal Rules, and Office of the State Controller Policies, including, but not limited to, the policy entitled MODIFICATIONS OF CONTRACTS - TOOLS AND FORMS.

ii. By Operation of Law

This Grant is subject to such modifications as may be required by changes in Federal or Colorado State law, or their implementing regulations. Any such required modification automatically shall be incorporated into and be part of this Grant on the effective date of such change, as if fully set forth herein.

I. Order of Precedence

The provisions of this Grant shall govern the relationship of the Parties. In the event of conflicts or inconsistencies between this Grant and its exhibits and attachments including, but not limited to, those provided by Grantee, such conflicts or inconsistencies shall be resolved by reference to the documents in the following order of priority:

i. Colorado Special Provisions,

ii. The provisions of the main body of this Grant,

iii. Exhibit A,

iv. Exhibit B,

J. Severability

Provided this Grant can be executed and performance of the obligations of the Parties accomplished within its intent, the provisions hereof are severable and any provision that is declared invalid or becomes inoperable for any reason shall not affect the validity of any other provision hereof.

K. Survival of Certain Grant Terms

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, provisions of this Grant requiring continued performance, compliance, or effect after termination hereof, shall survive such termination and shall be enforceable by the State if Grantee fails to perform or comply as required.

L. Taxes

The State is exempt from all federal excise taxes under IRC Chapter 32 (No. 84-730123K) and from all State and local government sales and use taxes under CRS §§39-26-101 and 201 et seq. Such exemptions apply when materials are purchased or services rendered to benefit the State; provided however, that certain political subdivisions (e.g., City of Denver) may require payment of sales or use taxes even though the product or service is provided to the State. Grantee shall be solely liable for paying such taxes as the State is prohibited from paying for or reimbursing Grantee for them.

M. Third Party Beneficiaries

Enforcement of this Grant and all rights and obligations hereunder are reserved solely to the Parties, and not to any third party. Any services or benefits which third parties receive as a result of this Grant are incidental to the Grant, and do not create any rights for such third parties.

N. Waiver

Waiver of any breach of a term, provision, or requirement of this Grant, or any right or remedy hereunder, whether explicitly or by lack of enforcement, shall not be construed or deemed as a waiver of any subsequent breach of such term, provision or requirement, or of any other term, provision, or requirement.

O. CORA Disclosure

To the extent not prohibited by federal law, this Grant and the performance measures and standards under CRS §24-103.5-101, if any, are subject to public release through the Colorado Open Records Act, CRS §24-72-101, et seq.

21. COLORADO SPECIAL PROVISIONS

These Special Provisions apply to all Grants except where noted in italics.

A. 1. CONTROLLER'S APPROVAL. CRS §24-30-202 (1).

This Grant shall not be deemed valid until it has been approved by the Colorado State Controller or designee.

B. 2. FUND AVAILABILITY. CRS §24-30-202(5.5).

Financial obligations of the State payable after the current fiscal year are contingent upon funds for that purpose being appropriated, budgeted, and otherwise made available.

C. 3. GOVERNMENTAL IMMUNITY.

No term or condition of this Grant shall be construed or interpreted as a waiver, express or implied, of any of the immunities, rights, benefits, protections, or other provisions, of the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act, CRS §24-10-101 et seq., or the Federal Tort Claims Act, 28 U.S.C. §§1346(b) and 2671 et seq., as applicable now or hereafter amended.

D. 4. INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR

Grantee shall perform its duties hereunder as an independent contractor and not as an employee. Neither Grantee nor any agent or employee of Grantee shall be deemed to be an agent or employee of the State. Grantee and its employees and agents are not entitled to unemployment insurance or workers compensation benefits through the State and the State shall not pay for or otherwise provide such coverage for Grantee or any of its agents or employees. Unemployment insurance benefits will be available to Grantee and its employees and agents only if such coverage is made available by Grantee or a third party. Grantee shall pay when due all applicable employment taxes and income taxes and local head taxes incurred pursuant to this Grant. Grantee shall not have authorization, express or implied, to bind the State to any agreement, liability or understanding, except as expressly set forth herein. Grantee shall (a) provide and keep in force workers' compensation and unemployment compensation insurance in the amounts required by law, (b) provide proof thereof when requested by the State, and (c) be solely responsible for its acts and those of its employees and agents.

E. 5. COMPLIANCE WITH LAW.

Grantee shall strictly comply with all applicable federal and State laws, rules, and regulations in effect or hereafter established, including, without limitation, laws applicable to discrimination and unfair employment practices.

F. 6. CHOICE OF LAW.

Colorado law, and rules and regulations issued pursuant thereto, shall be applied in the interpretation, execution, and enforcement of this grant. Any provision included or incorporated herein by reference which conflicts with said laws, rules, and regulations shall be null and void. Any provision incorporated herein by reference which purports to negate this or any other Special Provision in whole or in part shall not be valid or enforceable or available in any action at law, whether by way of complaint, defense, or otherwise. Any provision rendered null and void by the operation of this provision shall not invalidate the remainder of this Grant, to the extent capable of execution.

G. 7. BINDING ARBITRATION PROHIBITED.

The State of Colorado does not agree to binding arbitration by any extra-judicial body or person. Any provision to the contrary in this Grant or incorporated herein by reference shall be null and void.

H. 8. SOFTWARE PIRACY PROHIBITION. Governor's Executive Order D 002 00.

State or other public funds payable under this Grant shall not be used for the acquisition, operation, or maintenance of computer software in violation of federal copyright laws or applicable licensing restrictions. Grantee hereby certifies and warrants that, during the term of this Grant and any extensions, Grantee has and shall maintain in place appropriate systems and controls to prevent such improper use of public funds. If the State determines that Grantee is in violation of this provision, the State may exercise any remedy available at law or in equity or under this Grant, including, without limitation, immediate termination of this Grant and any remedy consistent with federal copyright laws or applicable licensing restrictions.

I. 9. EMPLOYEE FINANCIAL INTEREST/CONFLICT OF INTEREST. CRS §§24-18-201 and 24-50-507.

The signatories aver that to their knowledge, no employee of the State has any personal or beneficial interest whatsoever in the service or property described in this Grant. Grantee has no interest and shall not acquire any interest, direct or indirect, that would conflict in any manner or degree with the performance of Grantee's services and Grantee shall not employ any person having such known interests.

J. 10. VENDOR OFFSET. CRS §§24-30-202 (1) and 24-30-202.4.

[*Not applicable to intergovernmental agreements*] Subject to CRS §24-30-202.4 (3.5), the State Controller may withhold payment under the State's vendor offset intercept system for debts owed to State agencies for: (a) unpaid child support debts or child support arrearages; (b) unpaid balances of tax, accrued interest, or other charges specified in CRS §39-21-101, et seq.; (c) unpaid loans due to the Student Loan Division of the Department of Higher Education; (d) amounts required to be paid to the Unemployment Compensation Fund; and (e) other unpaid debts owing to the State as a result of final agency determination or judicial action.

K. 11. PUBLIC GRANTS FOR SERVICES. CRS §8-17.5-101.

[Not applicable to agreements relating to the offer, issuance, or sale of securities, investment advisory services or fund management services, sponsored projects, intergovernmental agreements, or information technology services or products and services] Grantee certifies, warrants, and agrees that it does not knowingly employ or contract with an illegal alien who will perform work under this Grant and will confirm the employment eligibility of all employees who are newly hired for employment in the United States to perform work under this Grant, through participation in the E-Verify Program or the State program established pursuant to CRS §8-17.5-102(5)(c), Grantee shall not knowingly employ or contract with an illegal alien to perform work under this Grant or enter into a grant with a Subgrantee that fails to certify to Grantee that the Subgrantee shall not knowingly employ or contract with an illegal alien to perform work under this Grant. Grantee (a) shall not use E-Verify Program or State program procedures to undertake pre-employment screening of job applicants while this Grant is being performed, (b) shall notify the Subgrantee and the granting State agency within three days if Grantee has actual knowledge that a Subgrantee is employing or contracting with an illegal alien for work under this Grant, (c) shall terminate the subgrant if a Subgrantee does not stop employing or contracting with the illegal alien within three days of receiving the notice, and (d) shall comply with reasonable requests made in the course of an investigation, undertaken pursuant to CRS §8-17.5-102(5), by the Colorado Department of Labor and Employment. If Grantee participates in the State program, Grantee shall deliver to the granting State agency, Institution of Higher Education or political subdivision, a written, notarized affirmation, affirming that Grantee has examined the legal work status of such employee, and shall comply with all of the other requirements of the State program. If Grantee fails to comply with any requirement of this provision or CRS §8-17.5-101 et seq., the granting State agency, institution of higher education or political subdivision may terminate this Grant for breach and, if so terminated, Grantee shall be liable for damages.

L. 12. PUBLIC GRANTS WITH NATURAL PERSONS. CRS §24-76.5-101.

Grantee, if a natural person eighteen (18) years of age or older, hereby swears and affirms under penalty of perjury that he or she (a) is a citizen or otherwise lawfully present in the United States pursuant to federal law, (b) shall comply with the provisions of CRS §24-76.5-101 et seq., and (c) has produced one form of identification required by CRS §24-76.5-103 prior to the effective date of this Grant.

SPs Effective 1/1/09

THE REST OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

22. SIGNATURE PAGEGrant Contract#: CTGG1 2016-CMS#87444CMS#87444

THE PARTIES HERETO HAVE EXECUTED THIS GRANT

* Persons signing for Grantee hereby swear and affirm that they are authorized to act on Grantee's behalf and acknowledge that the State is relying on their representations to that effect.

Loop thety *Signature Date: 141/16	By: Rebecca Mitchell, Section Chief, Water Supply Planning, CWCB Signatory avers to the State Controller or delegate that Grantee has not begun performance or that a Statutory Violation waiver has been requested under Fiscal Rules Date: 2-16-17
By: Title:	LEGAL REVIEW John W. Suthers, Attorney General
*Signature By	:Signature - Assistant Attorney General
	Date:

ALL GRANTS REQUIRE APPROVAL BY THE STATE CONTROLLER

CRS §24-30-202 requires the State Controller to approve all State Grants. This Grant is not valid until signed and dated below by the State Controller or delegate. Grantee is not authorized to begin performance until such time. If Grantee begins performing prior thereto, the State of Colorado is not obligated to pay Grantee for such performance or for any goods and/or services provided hereunder.

STATE CONTROLLE Robert Jaros, CPA, MBA, JD Maggie AnCleef, DNR Purchasing Director 117/2017 Date: (

Page 16 of 16

EXHIBIT A - Scope of Work

GRANTEE/FISCAL AGENT Green Ditch Company

PRIMARY CONTACT Todd Doherty, Ditch Company President

ADDRESS 7315 Red Deer Drive, Boulder, CO 80301

PHONE 303-413-7641

PROJECT NAME

Green Ditch Diversion Rehabilitation and Fish Passage Project

GRANT AMOUNT

\$245,000

INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

During the unprecedented flood of September 2013, the Green Ditch Company (Company) received significant damage to its system. The Company has an appropriation date of June 1, 1882 and serves approximately 1,300 irrigated acres in Boulder County between the City of Boulder and the Town of Erie and currently serves seven shareholders. In addition to irrigation water for farms and ranches, the water is also used to irrigate Boulder County Open Space, agricultural property preserved under conservation easements by the City of Boulder, small farms and for snowmaking activities at Eldora Mountain Resort.

During the 2013 flood event Boulder Creek was relocated at this location and water no longer flows to the Green Ditch headgate. While the diversion structure was not significantly impacted by the floodwater due to the river moving away during the storm, significant work is need to restore its ability to divert water for the upcoming irrigation season. It is important to note that the old structure currently has a diversion dam spanning the length of the (old) channel and swept the flows at low flow conditions, creating a barrier for fish passage. It is also important to note that the CWCB holds an important instream flow water right (1-90CW193) on Boulder Creek through this reach. This is one of the first ISF acquisitions, where the City of Boulder donated valuable senior water rights to the CWCB to maintain instream flows in Boulder Creek.

OBJECTIVES

This project will reconstruct the Green Ditch diversion structure on Boulder Creek. It will involve moving the point of diversion upstream approximately 1,000 feet, constructing a new portion of the ditch from the historic point of diversion to the new point of diversion, realigning Boulder Creek and constructing a cross-vane weir diversion.

The cross-vane weir diversion design would effectively transport stream flow and have the additional benefit of maintaining sediment transport capacity, unlike a typical diversion dam. The cross-vane is a grade control structure that shifts boundary stress away from the banks, and increases the energy in the center of the channel. The cross-vane would also provide fish passage, increase bank cover for fish habitat, create refuge cover in the scour pool downstream of the structure, and develop feeding lanes in the zones between fast and slow velocity. WSRA funding will be used to help contribute towards the cost of the "Floodplain Reconstruction Project" as described above.

The South Platte Basin Roundtable examined their collective environmental and recreational data and utilized a stakeholder process to establish environmental and recreational focus areas. Boulder Creek from Highway 36 to its confluence with Saint Vrain Creek was selected as an Environmental Focus Area in the South Platte Basin Nonconsumptive Needs Assessment. It was found to be important "habitat for plains fish that are listed as State threatened and endangered or species of concern" as well as providing a "municipal recreational corridor." Rehabilitation of the Green Ditch irrigation diversion structure on Boulder Creek, with a fish passage, is important to the future survival of these species.

The Green Ditch diversion is located on Boulder Creek just downstream of the South Boulder Creek confluence east of the City of Boulder. It is the largest remaining high head dam structure left on Boulder Creek in a 14.9 mile stream reach between the canyon mouth at Anderson Ditch to US 287. A map of the proposed project area is included in Exhibit C.

Project partners include the City of Boulder Parks and Open Space Department, Green Ditch Company, the USFWS, the Boulder Flycasters Chapter of Colorado Trout Unlimited. The Green Ditch is a mutually owned ditch company with a board of directors consisting of five directors representing the stockholders. The City of Boulder Open Space and Mountain Parks owns 80 percent of the ditch, with the remaining shares held by private landowners. The Green Ditch has several decreed rights, the most senior being a September 15, 1862 decree allowing the diversion of 34.58 cubic-feet per second (cfs) of water from Boulder Creek.

PROJECT TASKS

Provide a detailed description of each task using the following format. Detailed descriptions are only required for CWCB funded tasks. Other tasks should be identified but do not require details beyond a brief description.

TASK 1 – Project Management

Description of Task—

Delivery of a successful project requires frequent, effective, and proactive communication among the City of Boulder staff, stakeholders and team staff. Whereas Darrell Westmoreland will serve as the primary project contact during the life of the Project, Todd Goodsell will serve as the Design Project Manager and primary point of contact with

the OSMP during the design phase. Todd has 10 years' experience as a Project Manager for multiple projects across a variety of industries. He has managed numerous stream restoration design projects from inception through construction and post construction monitoring. This experience enables the completion of effective designs that are easily implemented at minimal cost.

Stantec develops project deliverables such that they must undergo rigorous technical senior review before they are provided to clients for review and comment. The Project manager will coordinate senior technical specialists and technical editors in internal quality reviews before draft and final documents are submitted. The Quality Assurance process will help ensure that each deliverable meets the standards of the OSMP.

Deliverable—Documentation of the construction project will occur throughout the project and provided in a final report to the CWCB upon completion.

TASK 2 – Data Collection and Analysis

Description of Task—

Obtain and Evaluate River Gage Data

The project team will complete a gage analysis for the project. Existing stream gages will be analyzed for discharge, velocity, and bankfull cross-sectional area. At a minimum, data from USGS stream gauge 06730200 will be examined with additional gauges examined as appropriate.

Survey

Survey data will be collected including FEMA cross sections, channel profile data (thalweg, top of bank, toe of bank), existing infrastructure and establishment of local bench marks.

Existing Conditions: Geomorphic Survey and Assessment

Consultant will perform a basic geomorphic investigation for the entire reach of Boulder Creek. Geomorphic survey data collection will include cross-sectional data including areas of scour, deposition, bankfull cross-sectional area, and stable and unstable bank angles. Profile data will also be collected, and includes pool-to-pool spacing, water surface slope, channel thalweg, bankfull indicators, and terraces. Channel plan form data will include meander lengths, belt widths, valley constraints and sinuosity. Sediment gradation will be determined through Wolman pebble counts and bar samples.

Sediment Transport Analysis

Sediment transport analysis will facilitate the design of stable channel dimensions including appropriate pattern and profile. Sediment transport analysis involves calculated sediment competence and shear stress within the project reach. Sediment competence requires the following data: D50 of the riffle bed material, the D50 of the bar sample, largest particle from the bar sample, bankfull water surface slope through the cross-section, and shear stress calculations. Competence is determined by comparing the size of a particle that the channel

can move compared to the material found in the riverbed. If the channel can move the D84 size particle, then it is considered competent. These calculations are critical for determining the amount of sediment a river system will transport, and the overall stability of the stream system. Shear stress will be calculated using field measurements. Shear stress is directly proportional to both depth and slope. The maximum size particle the project reach can move is governed by the shear stress applied to the channel bed by flowing water.

Existing Conditions: Fish Habitat Evaluation

The Stantec/GEI Team will evaluate the availability and quality of existing habitat for native and non-native sport species for spawning, incubation, juvenile rearing, and adult holding.

Existing Conditions: Riparian and Wetland

Ecological surveys will be conducted to inventory existing upland, riparian, and wetland vegetation communities, and to document existing aquatic and terrestrial habitat within the project area.

Deliverable-- Documentation of the construction project will occur throughout the project and provided in a final report to the CWCB upon completion.

TASK 3 – Conceptual Design

Description of Task—

Design Approach — **Preliminary Channel Alignment Options**

To achieve the objectives of the OSMP and stakeholders, three conceptual channel alignments will be explored. These conceptual channel alignment options are based on preliminary site reconnaissance and may be altered after comprehensive existing conditions survey and input from stakeholders. Stantec and North State will work with the City of Boulder OSMP, the Green Ditch Company and stakeholders to arrive at a preferred restoration option that will be designed and built for the fixed cost presented in this proposal. The preferred option will seek to achieve the objectives for the Project by:

- Connecting the creek to its floodplain to distribute sediment uniformly and naturally to improve downstream stability;
- Restoration of the channel dimension and profile;
- Minimizing the profile drop within the project reach to increase fish passage for multiple species and life stages;
- Creation of riffles, lateral scour pools similar to a stable reference reach and off channel habitat and increase habitat complexity and improve fish habitat; and,
- Removal of invasive species and improve riparian and upland function through addition of native species.

The final design will be decided based on input from stakeholders and OSMP to optimize the ecological uplift of the system.

Deliverable--

Based on feedback received from OSMP staff and relevant stakeholders on the 30% design, the design will be adjusted accordingly. Stantec will prepare a design (60%) submittal of the preferred option that will include design drawings (11" x 17" sheets). The design drawings will include plan views illustrating the proposed stream alignment, typical cross sections (pool and riffle), profile of the stream alignment, and cross-sections at specific intervals, details, and structure placement tables. Documentation of the construction project will occur throughout the project and provided in a final report to the CWCB upon completion.

TASK 4 – Stakeholder Engagement

Description of Task—

The scope of work for this task includes coordination between the Stantec design team, the OSMP and other stakeholders including the USFWS, CWCB and the Green Ditch Company. The task will include presentation of the 30%, 60% and final design plans to stakeholders via three in-person meetings in Boulder. The purpose of the presentation will be to inform stakeholders about the conceptual design, benefits and to solicit feedback for design modifications. Designs will be issued to the OSMP for distribution to stakeholders for review and comment to impart upon the next design phase and/or construction.

Deliverable-- Documentation of the construction project will occur throughout the project and provided in a final report to the CWCB upon completion.

TASK 5 – Final Design

Description of Task—

Project efforts to this point will culminate in the development of final restoration and relocation design plans. These analyses will be used to develop a stable dimension, pattern and profile for the identified locations of concern and convey flows to satisfy water rights of the Green Ditch company. The final design will be sealed by a Stantec team member who is State of Colorado Professional Engineer.

Data collected during the geomorphic survey, existing conditions topographic survey, and ecological assessment will be used in conjunction with relevant hydraulic calculations to formulate a stable design meeting project goals. Sediment transport analyses for competency will be performed for the proposed design conditions. These will enable the development of a stable dimension, pattern and profile for the designed channel.

Innovative techniques and in-stream structures, such as constructed riffles, wood toe sod mats, and other natural channel design elements will be used to create an aesthetically pleasing, environmentally sustainable, stable stream corridor. In-stream structures will be designed and constructed to ensure engineering integrity, protection of existing infrastructure, and that habitat objectives are met. The intent

is to utilize the existing head gate owned by the Green Ditch company in its existing location. In the event this is not possible with the channel relocation, a head gate can be provided by NSE by reducing some ecological optimization (planting and/or habitat structures reduced to offset additional cost of new head gate).

Stantec will develop a vegetation planting and seeding plan to promote river stability and enhance riparian corridor habitat. The plan will use a diverse assemblage of native species to create a structurally and species-diverse riparian zone. The plan will specifically direct the planting of containerized or bare-root plants and seeding in specific hydrologic zones or restoration areas. The planting plan will use onsite salvageable materials, such as sod mats, trees, and sources for livestake cuttings, as practical. The creation of upland/riparian habitat and the effects of riverbank vegetation on aquatic habitat will be important consideration in the planting plan. Temporary, supplemental irrigation will be evaluated, and if necessary, incorporated.

Flood Hazard Analysis

A flood study for the project area will be performed for the 30% design and the final design. Flood risk analyses will be conducted to ensure that a rise in the loo year flood elevation is not created by the proposed work. Stantec will evaluate the project to verify that no rise in the loo-year flood elevation will result from the proposed design. The best available data will be used to estimate the loo-year flow rates at the bridge. Effective FEMA Flood Insurance Study flow rates will be used if available. If FEMA data are not available or are deemed inadequate, river gage records may be used if they contain data sufficient to perform a flood frequency analysis. Regional regression equations may also be used to estimate peak flow rates for the modeling effort.

Additionally upon completion of the final design flood study, Stantec will complete a `no-rise' certification, sealed by a Professional Engineer licensed in the state of Colorado.

90% Design Drawings

Stantec will prepare a final design (90%) submittal after receiving comments from the 30% design review. The 90% design will include comprehensive and detailed design drawings (ii" x 17" sheets). The detailed design drawings will include plan views illustrating the proposed river location, vegetation plan, erosion and sediment control plan, proposed river profile, typical riffle and pool cross-sections, and cross-sections at specific intervals, details, and structure placements.

Final Design Drawings

Final design drawings will be prepared following incorporation of final comments on the 60% design drawings. The detailed design drawings (ii" x 17" sheets) will include plan views illustrating the proposed river location, re-vegetation plan, proposed river profile, typical riffle and pool cross-sections, cross-sections at specific intervals, details, and structure placements.

Deliverable(s):

A copy of the final design drawings in electronic (and hardcopy upon request) will be included as the deliverable for this task.

TASK 6 – Permitting

Description of Task—

Restoration activities in creeks and rivers in Colorado are regulated by several public agencies, including the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (Corps) under §404 of the federal Clean Water Act (CWA), the Colorado Water Quality Control Division (WQCD) reviews and issues Water Quality Certifications under Section 401 of the CWA, and the local municipality or county where the project takes place. If water is to be diverted or impounded from a surface or underground stream or other body of water, additional permits or registrations may be necessary. Projects will require grading, and floodplain, or building permits from county or local agencies.

Stantec will prepare and submit all permit applications required to construct the restoration and relocation designs. Permits and applications will all local, state, and federal permits and clearances necessary to complete the designed creek restoration and relocation. This includes, but is not limited to, City of Boulder wetland permit, Boulder County floodplain development permit, Boulder County Land Use/Development Review, Boulder County grading permit, and authorization by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers under Section 404 of the Clean Water Act.

Deliverable—

A copy of all of the required permits will be submitted as a deliverable for this task.

TASK 7 – Construction

Description of Task

The actual components of construction will depend on the final design. However, the following components are anticipated:

- Excavation a new channel with the appropriate dimension, pattern, and profile to fit the watershed and valley type, optimizing cut and fill to the greatest extent possible
- Excavation of a new floodplain appropriate for the C stream type. This will maximize long term stability of the stream channel and floodplain. Floodplain will be designed so that flood stages are not increased or are minimally increased, and designed to provide even distribution of flood flows. Proper floodplain design and grading will reduce expansion and contraction forces which lead to erosion.
- Reconnection of the channel to the new floodplain and raising the water table. This will restore hydrology, and create additional wetland areas within riparian corridor.
- Abandonment and filling of the former channel in specific locations, while leaving others open for the creation of riparian wetlands; regarding of the former channel that will serve as the Green Ditch.
- Improvement of fisheries habitat through the creation of more complex habitat, as appropriate. This includes the appropriate sequencing of pool riffle complexes and the installation of instream structures such as constructed riffles and toe wood.
- Establishment of native vegetation appropriate to new riparian wetland and upland areas for aesthetic, ecological, and engineering purposes.

Depending on actual design, construction is anticipated to occur in the following steps:

Subtask A: Earthwork preparation

- Construction stakeout and site inspection with stakeholders
- Erosion control installation and temporary water diversion for Green Ditch Company
- Invasive vegetation removal and isolation
 - The primary non-native removal that will occur is the removal of crack willow on-site. This is necessary to build the new channel and restore the floodplain.
- Any other clearing and grubbing as needed
 - Native material, including sod mats and willow cuttings, will be salvaged and reused on-site whenever possible.

Subtask B: New channel and floodplain excavation

• Channel excavation and floodplain grading, including new ditch delivery channel grading and habitat restoration grading

Most of the grading will revolve around establishing the new channel. Stantec estimated the appropriate geometry for the new channel by considering the existing geomorphic conditions and sediment transport capability and comparing these existing conditions and capabilities to reference conditions using regional curves. The following table shows the approximate geometry for the new channel:

Geometry	Value		
Width/Depth ratio	18		
Entrenchment ratio	>2.2		
Width	52.0 ft.		
Depth	2.89 ft.		
Bankfull Cross Sectional Area	150 sq.ft.		

Floodplain grading will be completed to ensure the new channel has access to its floodplain and that there is no rise in flood stage to comply with floodplain regulations. (A CLOMR/LOMR will be submitted for this project.) The project will make every attempt to balance cut and fill. Fill material will be placed in the former Boulder Creek alignment to reshape the area upstream of the existing Green Ditch diversion to serve as a delivery ditch and downstream of the diversion point to create wetland habitat.

Excavation will be guided by the use of a 3D surface is loaded into GPS-guided construction equipment. This decreases risk of costly construction mistakes and allow for seamless implementation of the final design.

Subtask C: Improvement of fisheries habitat

• Installation of grade control and habitat structures

The following habitat structures are planned:

- Two step cross vane (to divert water to the Green Ditch and allow for fish passage)
- Constructed riffles and pools
- Log J-hooks
- Toe wood
- Root wads

Only natural materials will be approved for use. OSMP has already stockpiled large boulders for use in the cross vane, over 2,000 pine logs (from forest mitigation projects) for use as toe wood and J-hooks and several dozen cottonwood root wads. Large boulders left over from the previous mining operations will also be used. Due to the significant deposition of cobble and gravel from the September 2013 flood event on-site, no purchase and import of material is expected for construction of the new channel.

Subtask D: Establishment of riparian and upland habitat

• Planting and seeding

Seeding and planting of riparian trees, shrubs, and grasses will occur according to design plans. The planting and seeding design plans will promote channel stability and enhance riparian corridor habitat. The creation of upland/ riparian habitat and the effects of riverbank vegetation on aquatic habitat will be an important consideration in the planting plan.

The plan will use a diverse assemblage of native species to create a structurally and species-diverse riparian zone. Only native species suited to the local conditions will be planted and/or seeded. Where feasible, OSMP will utilize locally collected seed and cuttings to preserve local genetic lineage. OSMP is currently under contract with the NRCS Las Lunas Plant Materials Center to grow locally collected switchgrass (*Panicum virgatum*). OSMP is also growing live cuttings of peach leaf willow (*Salix amygdaloides*), coyote willow (*Salix exigua*), and plains cottonwood (*Populus deltoides* subsp. *monolifera*) collected on property adjacent to the site. These locally collected materials will be ideal for replanting and seeding the project site. Other onsite salvageable materials, such as sod mats, trees, and sources for livestake cuttings, will be used as practical.

Planting and seeding methods will follow standard protocols by species and will be provided in the construction drawings. Seed will be drill seeded where feasible and broadcast in areas where drilling is not possible. The plan will specifically direct the planting of containerized or bare-root plants and seeding in specific hydrologic zones or restoration areas. Volunteers will be utilized to assist or compliment these efforts. Volunteers will be trained and supervised by OSMP Restoration Ecologist and other knowledgeable staff. Temporary, supplemental irrigation will be evaluated, and if necessary, incorporated.

Specific planting and seeding lists have not yet been developed, but will be centered on the following native species:

Scientific name	Common name
Carex emoryi	Emory's Sedge
Carex nebrascensis	Nebraska Sedge
Carex pellita	Woolly Sedge
Carex praegracilis	Clustered Field Sedge

Streamside or wetland areas

Eleocharis palustris	Common Spike-Rush
Juncus arcticus	Arctic Rush

Woody riparian areas

Scientific name Common name	
Prunus americana	American Plum
Prunus virginiana	Choke Cherry
Populus deltoides	Eastern Cottonwood
Salix amygdaloides	Peach-Leaf Willow
Salix exigua	Narrow-Leaf Willow

Floodplain areas

Scientific name	Common name
Andropogon gerardii	Big Bluestem
Pascopyrum smithii	Western-Wheat Grass
Panicum virgatum	Switchgrass
Sorghastrum nutans	Yellow Indian Grass
Spartina pectinata	Prairie Cord Grass

Construction methods will be utilized that conform to industry standards for civil construction projects. As a design-build project, Stantec designers will provide oversight and will work closely with on-site construction manager and equipment operators. Weekly or bi-weekly progress meetings will take place to ensure plans are being followed and project is being built to specifications.

Deliverable-- Documentation of the construction project will occur throughout the project and provided in a final report to the CWCB upon completion.

TASK 8 – As-built Survey

Upon completion of construction an As-Built Survey will be completed by a Professional Land Surveyor (PLS). As built drawings will demonstrate how the North State team constructed the project and what changes were made during the construction process.

Description of Task-- the purpose of this task to prepare the site for construction and includes the following sub-tasks:

Deliverable-- A copy of the survey report and relevant drawings will be submitted as a deliverable for this task.

Project Final Deliverable: As a final deliverable to the CWCB, the City of Boulder will provide a report compiling the relevant deliverables from the tasks listed above, plans and design, description of the project and any challenges confronted and photographs representing before and after built conditions.

REPORTING AND FINAL DELIVERABLE

Reporting: The applicant shall provide the CWCB a progress report every 6 months, beginning from the date of the executed contract. The progress report shall describe the completion or partial completion of the tasks identified in the statement of work including a description of any major issues that have occurred and any corrective action taken to address these issues.

Final Deliverable: At completion of the project, the applicant shall provide the CWCB a final report that summarizes the project and documents how the project was completed. This report may contain photographs, summaries of meetings and engineering reports/designs.

Budget & Timeline Table

Task	Description	Target Start Date	Target Completion	CWCB Funds	Other Funding	Other	Total
			Date		Cash*	Funding In-	
						Kind*	
1	Project Management	August 1, 2014	June 1, 2017	\$0.00	\$58,000.00		\$58,000.00
2	Data Collection and Management	September 1, 2014	November 1, 2016	\$0.00	\$26,000.00		\$26,000.00
3	Conceptual Design	September 1, 2014	August 31, 2016	\$0.00	\$33,000.00		\$33,000.00
4	Stakeholder Engagement	August 1, 2014	June 1, 2017	\$0.00	\$5,000.00		\$5,000.00
5	Final Design	September 1, 2016	October 31, 2016	\$0.00	\$22,000.00		\$22,000.00
6	Permitting	March 1, 2015	December 1, 2016	\$0.00	\$49,000.00		\$49,000.00
7	Construction	March 15, 2017	December 1, 2018	\$245,000.00	\$184,000.00		\$429,000.00
	Subtask A: Earthwork preparation (i.e.			\$39,000.00	\$29,000.00		\$68,000.00
	mobilization, environmental controls,						
	clearing/grubbing, etc.)						
	Subtask B: Channel reshaping and			\$113,000.00	\$85,000.00		\$198,000.00
	floodplain excavation						
				\$81,000.00	\$60,500.00		\$141,500.00
	Subtask C: Improvement of fisheries habitat						
	Subtask D: Establishment of riparian and			\$12,000.00	\$9,500.00		\$21,500.00
	upland habitat						
8	As-built Survey	May 1, 2018	December 1, 2018	\$0.00	\$8,000.00		\$8,000.00
		-	=				¢6220,000,00

Grand total: \$630,000.00

This table is a guide. Variations may be submitted. For example, if a task includes purchase of materials, a column that identifies cost per unit should be included.

*Please include new columns for different sources of cash and/or in-kind funding sources. Identify the funding source. Other funding cash includes the City of Boulder's contribution of \$280,000 and the USFWS's contribution of \$75,000.

Exhibit B GREEN DITCH COMPANY Water Supply Reserve Account Grant Performance Monitoring Provisions

Statutory Requirements

For each personal services contract with a value over \$100,000, the individual selected by the state agency or institution of higher education (IHE), pursuant to CRS§ 24-103.5-101(3), shall monitor the contractor's work under the contract and shall certify as to whether the contractor is complying with the terms of the contract pursuant to CRS§ 24-103.5-101(5).

(a) Performance measures and standards developed specifically for the contract by the governmental body administering the contract. The performance measures and standards shall be negotiated by the governmental body and the vendor prior to execution of the contract and shall be incorporated into the contract. The measures and standards shall be used by the governmental body to evaluate the performance of the governmental body and the vendor under the contract.

(b) An accountability section that requires the vendor to report regularly on achievement of the performance measures and standards specified in the contract and that allows the governmental body to withhold payment until successful completion of all or part of the contract and the achievement of established performance standards. The accountability section shall include a requirement that payment by the governmental body to the vendor shall be made without delay upon successful completion of all or any part of the contract in accordance with the payment schedule specified in the contract or as otherwise agreed upon by the parties.

(c) Monitoring requirements that specify how the governmental body and the vendor will evaluate each others' performance, including progress reports, site visits, inspections, and reviews of performance data. The governmental body shall use one or more monitoring processes to ensure that the results, objectives, and obligations of the contract are met.

(d) Methods and mechanisms to resolve any situation in which the governmental body's monitoring assessment determines noncompliance, including termination of the contract.

Performance Monitoring Standards

Performance monitoring for this contract shall include the following:

(a) Performance measures and standards: Grantee shall maintain receipts for all projects expenses and documentation of the minimum in-kind contributions per the budget in Exhibit A, Tasks 7. Per WSRA Criteria and Guidelines, retainage of 10% of the grant funds shall be withheld until receipt of the final report and all other deliverables

<u>General Reporting:</u> The applicant shall provide the CWCB a progress report every 6 months, beginning from the date of the executed contract until the construction begins. The progress report shall describe the completion or partial completion of the statement of work leading up to the advertisement for bid and including a description of any major issues that have occurred and any corrective action taken to address these issues.

<u>Final Deliverable</u>: At completion of the project, the applicant shall provide the CWCB a final report that summarizes the project and documents the project. This report may contain photographs, summaries of meetings and reports/studies. Grantee shall maintain receipts for all project expenses and documentation of the minimum in-kind contributions per the budget in Exhibit A. Per WSRA Criteria and Guidelines, retainage of the grant funds shall be withheld until receipt of the final report and all other deliverables.

(b) Accountability: Per WSRA Criteria and Guidelines full documentation of project progress must be submitted with each invoice for reimbursement. Grantee must certify that all grant conditions have been complied with on each invoice. In addition, per WSRA Criteria and Guidelines progress reports must be submitted at least once every 6 months. A final project report must be submitted and approved before final project payment and release of retainage.

(c) Monitoring Requirements: Grantee is responsible for ongoing monitoring of project progress per Exhibit A and Paragraphs 9 & 19 of the contract. Progress shall be detailed in the required invoice documentation and progress reports as detailed above. Additional inspections or field consultations will be arranged as may be necessary.

(d) Noncompliance Resolution: Per paragraphs 9, 14, 15, and 19 of the contract: payment will be withheld until grantee is current on all grant conditions. Flagrant disregard for grant conditions will result in a stop work order and cancellation of the purchase order or contract.